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Governing Body Meeting

Tuesday 13th March 2018 at 7.30pm at WDCE
Minutes
Present:

Paul Blackburn 


Chair
of WDCE GB

Felicity Bradley


PCC Governor & Parent

Lisa Lijie Cui

     
Community Governor

Julia Heatley


Staff Governor

Hannah Large


Assistant Headteacher at WDCE
Lucy Noden


PCC Governor & Parent

Marie Turnbull 


Parent Governor

Apologies:
Tracy Marshall


PCC Governor
Matt Whitehead


Executive Headteacher
In attendance:

Kathy Crotty


Clerk

Paul Good



Chair of the Trust  
Emilie Smith 


SENCO

Any text in red bold italics represents Governor question (Q); challenge (C); Governor and/or clerk support (S). Black bold upright represents decisions and actions.

	1.  Welcome, Introductions and Opening Prayer
· The chair welcomed Governors to the meeting and led the opening prayer


	2. Apologies for Absence
· Apologies were received and accepted from Tracy Marshall and Matt Whitehead.



	3. SEND Update

· Emilie Smith presented to Governors and shared a written report which updated the SEND work undertaken since the last report. The training was outlined and Emilie Smith has completed the DSL training so is now a safeguarding lead. Dyslexia training has occurred and she can now train other staff. Autism training has occurred and induction training has occurred for two new LO’s.
· Support plans have been amended to make them friendlier to pupils. This enables the sharing of targets to be more pupil-friendly. The plans are sent home before parents evening so parents can raise any questions at parents evening.

· One page profiles have been updated and now includes a section on “how I feel about school” to enable monitoring of social and emotional aspects of a child’s school experiences. 83% of SEND children indicated they were ‘happy’, 16% indicated they were ‘OK’, and no one was unhappy about school. The overall well-being of SEND children is positive. 
· There will be a specific parent view issued to parents of children with SEND needs and the questions were shared with Governors. This will supplement the general parent voice which is issued annually.
· Attendance of SEND children has been monitored and the average attendance is 92.9% against a whole school average of 96.4%. This has dropped in the last half term, at the end of the autumn term the SEND children’s attendance was similar to non-SEND children. A full year monitoring is needed to ascertain trends.
· A whole school provision map is now used showing what is offered to all pupils in the school. 

· There is a PM (performance management) system now in place for Learning Support Assistants. Observations were undertaken previously but now this is more formalised.

Q: Is this new PM system just for TA’s working in this school.
This is only for SEND specific staff.
· One statutory EHC Plan has been applied for. 
· Mental health is being audited across the two schools where Emilie Smith is asking teachers about their children’s mental health well-being and looking at indicators such as stress, being upset and low mood. The intention is to develop a graduated response. The audit so far has indicated there are higher numbers of children with mental well-being needs than anticipated and this is work in progress. The next stage is to talk to teachers to see if there is a significant need or whether this can be addressed in class.
· Governors were informed the interventions for communication needs are working well.

· Emily Smith has written a Positive Handling Policy applicable across the Trust.
· Team teach training sessions are ongoing, and the next is scheduled for the 23rd March 2018. 90% of the training focuses on de-escalation.

· Emilie Smith meets with Susanne Budget half termly to moderate and standardise SEND work.

· The current SEND overview of the schools was shared and the primary area of need is communication and interaction. The secondary area of need is cognition and learning. In WDCE there are three children with EHC Plans; and eleven pupils receive SEND support and this is expected to rise this week. In Reception there is one SEND pupil; there are seven in Yr1; there are six in Yr2. The numbers in reception might rise as it takes time to assess children. There are three children who are both SEND & PP; four children are SEND and summer birthday; and seven are EAL and SEND.  
· Governors were informed there have been no changes in spring term, there are no new SEND children who have arrived or left the school.

· The progress of SEND children so far was shared and tracking sheets were circulated to illustrate how much progress is being made. Support is given from Speech and Language Therapy and Educational Psychology. 
· In Yr1 the average progress is 2.1 PIPS against an expected progress of 1.5 which is excellent. The Yr1 children on support are exceeding or meeting expected progress (which is currently 40%).

· In Yr2 this the progress is slowing down and this might reflect more formalise learning. Another explanation could be the children in Yr2 mainly have cognition and learning needs which are more of a challenge. This school has many EAL pupils and has developed excellent language strategies which may help the Yr1 SEND children who tend to have communication needs.

S: Governors formally thanked Emilie Smith for the excellent work she is undertaking in the area. Governors were pleased with the whole Trust approach and the work with St. Wilfrids. Hannah Large formally praised Emilie Smith for her work with the children. 


	4.  Presentation on Sports and Foundation Learning
· Hannah Large delivered a verbal presentation and brought some topic books for Governors to review. The school employs CITC (City in the Community) using sports premium grant. CITC provide the lunchtime club, the after school club as well as CPD for staff. Pat Callaghan also works in the school one morning per week and the intention is for this CPD to be for seven years to ensure staff are fully competent in this area. There is fine a balance of using sports coaches who are not teachers but who are expert in sports development.
· Inter school competitions are planned. Outside of the curriculum there is cheerleading, boxercise and football and Hannah Large is keen to develop netball.
S:  Governors noted this school offers the widest offering of extra-curricular activities than other local schools and this is impressive given the numbers of pupils in this school. 
· There are many lunchtime clubs which are used to enhance provision. Some clubs the pupils are chosen for a variety of reasons and other children can join open clubs. Yr2 parents seem to be content with the provision. Other parents are asking for more provision but Governors felt this school offers a good range of activities. 
· Quotes are being sought to paint multi-use lines in the playground to develop this area further. The PTA have already invested in outdoor equipment. Hannah Large outlined the play equipment which has been purchased. 
· Governors were informed the foundation curriculum is topic led. Literacy is taught throughout and Art is big focus. Hannah Large is focusing upon art displays around the building. Art is taught discretely and is also developed independently. The children will be learning MFL Spanish in all years in the school next year.

Q: How often will the Spanish lessons occur?
The children will learn Spanish once a week but also will learn songs and develop the language where opportunities arise. 
S:  Governors noted the school is preparing a whole generation of children to be outstanding in creative subjects, languages, and sports. 
· The leadership has a whole school approach to developing the children and intends next year to develop more outdoor learning. 
Governors reviewed the books from Yr1 and Yr2 topic books. The school does not follow a scheme but devises its own topics. 
S:  Governors were very impressed with the handwriting of the Yr2 children. Governors noted the quality of the work in the books is excellent.

Q:  Will the school be moderated this year
· Yes moderation is expected this year. There is Trust wide moderation and no concerns. 

S: Governors noted this school has evidence of learning being fun. Hannah Large noted this is a calm learning environment.


	5.  Notification of AOB and Confidential Items
C: Governors asked will the school be working towards becoming a Rights Respecting School. 
· Lucy Noden explained what this entails and the benefits of adopting this UNICEF programme. Hannah Large is meeting with Simon Ball this week to discuss this further. The Chair of the Trust reported children at St. Wilfrids had presented this to Governors and this is to be promoted across the Trust.


	6.  Declaration of Non/Pecuniary Interest

· There are no other declarations other than those listed on the school website.

· Felicity Bradbury has two children in the school, Lucy Noden has two children in the school, and Marie Turnbull has one child in the school.


	7.  Minutes of the Previous Meeting held 16.01.18 and Matters Arising 
Action:  Hannah Large to produce similar breakdown data of vulnerable groups for girls. 
· The boys and girls data was shared with Governors for comparison. This is from September 2017. Governors noted there were differences in each cohort. The Yr2 cohort is boy heavy and this cohort has children with complex needs. There is one girl in the school who has SEND needs, the rest are boys.
Q: How does this compare nationally?
It is difficult to compare because it depends on the type of need. More boys tend to have autism diagnosis; girls tend to get diagnosed at a later age. The patterns of need can have gender differences.
Action:  Hannah Large to send the notes evaluating the Christian characteristics of the school
· This has been actioned. 
Q: Do you have a checklist of characteristics?
The checklist is essentially the SIAMs inspection criteria and this is due to change in September 2018. Hannah Large is working on the ethos and displays as part of her Christian Leadership course. Parents have been asked for inspirational quotes to display in the school. 
Q:  How often does this evaluation occur?
· This was part of the Christian Leadership course. The evaluation is likely to be updated termly or yearly as needed like the SDP and SIP. 
S:  The Chair of the LGB noted this was an excellent piece of work which is very detailed.
Action:  Clerk to remind Governors to inform Julia Heatley of any corrections needed to the policy they are reviewing
· This has been actioned.

	8.  Assistant Head of School Verbal  Report
· Whole school attendance is 96.2%. Each year and each term the picture improves as more children join the school. The PA varies according to terms. The EHC Plan children attendance has dropped and this is only three children so is statistically not significant.
· The green exit button has been moved higher and there is a sign now about exiting the building. Only authorised personnel can get through the corridors. 

· Mobility has slowed down in the spring term, eight new children joined the school, and there were four leavers who all moved abroad.
Q: Governors asked is the school at capacity

· There are 58 children in the Reception cohort; Yr1 is full and there are spaces in Yr2.
Q:  When are admissions known and has the increase in Beaver Road provision impacted on this school.

Actual admissions are not known until later in the year but each school in the Trust has had its admission meeting and ranked the applications. It is hard to know definite admission numbers as the school does not know which applicants have picked WDCE as its first choice. Governors discussed how some parents may actively avoid a five form entry school and may choose a smaller school like WDCE.

Q: Governors asked is DCE full?

There are some potential vacancies, often from Yr4 upwards as there is movement into the independent sector. Half of the Yr6 cohort in St. Wilfrids transition to Stockport schools. Governors discussed how children in the Independent sector are taught to pass the fee paying school entrance exam which is why there is some mobility from Yr4 upwards. Some local primary schools are reducing back to two form entry. Governors felt this school will still recruit from Withington and possibly less from Burnage. 
Staffing update

· The Yr3 vacancy has been filled with two staff job sharing. The Yr3 teachers were appointed internally from the Trust. 

· On Friday 16th March 2018 the school is shortlisting for an NQT. 

Q:  Governors asked will the staff change their year groups

It has been decided not to move up with the children to enable consolidation.
Q:  Governors asked will there be some TA movement?
All staff will be asked for their preferences but this will depend on the needs of the children and other staffing considerations.


	9.  Behaviour and safety of pupils (including safeguarding issues)
· Behaviour is good across the school. There have been no racism incidents; exclusions or incidents to report.
· In relation to child protection the school has one ongoing work with a family; one closed case and one referral which about to close.



	10.  Policy Review 

It was clarified that for WDCE school specific policies reference to the chair of the trust need to be amended to the chair of the LGB.
Revised Scheme of Delegation 
· Paul Good has worked on this document and reported the revisions have been adopted by Directors as an interim document. This is a point of reference and a working document. This document outlines the roles and responsibilities which are well defined and fit the scheme well. 
· There is a Scheme of Delegation which is very detailed and there is a foreground document which is essentially a tick list of responsibilities. Paul Good explained the content in the Interpretation Guide to the Scheme of Delegation (revised 2018). Governors agreed they would familiarise themselves with this document. Governors noted issues may arise in the future leading to amendments of these documents. 
Governors formally approved the revised Scheme of Delegation
Teaching statement 
This was reviewed by Felicity Bradley and there were no recommended changes.
Governors formally approved the Teaching Statement
British Values Statement 
Paul Blackburn had reviewed this statement and did not identify any amendments needed. 
Governors formally approved the British Values Statement
Behaviour Statement - Tracy Marshall
Tracy Marshall was absent so Governors agreed to defer approval of the Behaviour Statement
First Aid Policy
This policy was reviewed by Julia Heatley
Governors formally approved the First Aid Policy
Trips and Visits Policy 
Marie Turnball suggested some amendments and this will be considered by Hannah Large. The Trips and Visits Policy might cross reference with the new Child Protection Policy. 
Governors deferred approval the Trips and Visits Policy to the next meeting
Action:  Clerk to include Trips and Visits Policy and Child Protection Policy on the agenda 08.03.18
Leave of Absence Policy – Lucy Noden
This policy has been discussed in great length by Directors which includes HR experts. There were no recommended amendments.
Governors formally approved the Leave of Absence Policy
Felicity Bradbury left the meeting 17.30pm

Lisa Cui left the meeting at 17.40pm


	11.  Governor matters

Link Governor visits to schools
· Paul Blackburn undertook a link Governor visit to review PP (pupil premium) on 31st January 2018 and submitted his report to the clerk. Paul Blackburn informed the LGB there was clear identification of needs and support for PP children. He checked the safeguarding register and this was all correct. 
Training undertaken by Governors
· Paul Good attended the chairs and Governors briefing run by the LA


	12.  Any Other Business
· There were no further items of Any Other Business.


	13.  Date & Time of Next Meetings: 
· Tuesday 8th May 2018  @ 7.30pm
· Tuesday 26th June 2018 @ 4pm



	14.  Closing Prayer

· The closing prayer was led by Paul Good.



Signed…………………………………………………………………….Date……………




Mr Paul Blackburn (Chair)
Meeting closed at 17.50
Summary of actions
Action:  Clerk to include Trips and Visits Policy; Behaviour Statement and the Child Protection Policy on the agenda 08.05.18
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